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Aug_ 12-18 Texas Public Employees Week 

Applicants are being sought for 
a city water sewer and sewer 
department superintendent for 
Seagraves. City Councilmen, Bill 
Burt and Jesse Lambert, have 
been appointed to receive 
applications and interview appli-
cants for the position. 

The vacancy resulted from the 
resignation of Don Huston as city 
administrator at a city council 
meeting July 24. 

An applicant must have a Class 
C or better state license for both 
water and sewer to qualify for the 
position. 

************ 

Charles A. Johnson, principal of 
Seagraves Elementary made 
known that five year old children 
who enroll in public kindergarten 
classes on August 17 will need to 
meet the same immunization 
requirements as first grade 
students. 

Children who are five years of 
age on or before Sept. 1 will be 
eligible for the kindergarten 
program. 

***********# 

A hearing will be held Tuesday, 
August 14, at 7 p.m. in the council 
chamber of City Hall on a proposed 
annexation of land to enlarge and 
extend the boundary limits of the 
City of Seagraves. 

************ 

Members of the Loop Future 
Homemakers of America and 
several sponsors spent a weekend 
in Arlington recently. Those 
persons on the trip were Elaine 
Freeman, Pam Owens, Vicki 
Halbrooks, Delilah Young, Tami 
Freeman, Brenda Chaffin, Jackie 
Aldridge, Genna Lee Ellyson, Bev 
Owens, Carla Todd and Gayle 
Williams. 

Sponsors were Miss Betty 
Davis, FHA advisor; Mrs. Bill 
Ellyson, Mrs. Raymond Chaffin, 
Mrs. Earl Owens, Mrs. Kenneth 
Freeman, and Mrs. J.C. Chaffin. 
Also attending were Cynthia 
Glaspie, Sherry Chaffin, Allan 
Freeman and David Davis. 

************ 

An additional eight hour shift 
has been announced by Cochran 
County Sheriff C.G. Richards. The 
office will now be open from 8 a.m. 
until 1 a.m. the following morning 
seven days a week. This is as 
opposed to the regular 8 to 5 
schedule followed in the past. 

Reasons for the extension, 
according to Sheriff Richards, is to 
give improved service to the public 
and to maintain personnel on duty 
during the night hours when law 
enforcement officers are most 
often needed. It will also enable the 
sheriff to make better use of the 
newly installed telecommunica- 
tions equipment recently installed. 

************ 

Mrs. Don (Pat) Lynskey took the 
oath of office as county judge from 
District Judge M.C. Ledbetter last 
week. Mrs. Lynskey was 
appointed county judge tempora- 

Students in Shallowater schools 
are to begin classes for the fall 
semester of the 1973-74 school year 
Monday, August 20th. Teachers in 
local schools will start preparing 
for the coming year with a teacher 
workshop starting Monday, Au-
gust 13th. 

The school day for students will 
be from 8:20 a.m. to 3:20 p.m.; for 
teachers it will be from 8:15 a.m. to 
4:05 p.m. The school year will 
consist of 180 days for students and 

rily so that she can act on behalf of 
the county judge Glenn Thompson 
in routine office matters while he is 
attending a juvenile court judges 
institute for three weeks at West 
Texas State University at Canyon. 

************ 

Bill White, a former coach at 
Morton and Carrizo Springs, has 
been named assistant football 
coach at McCullen High School in 
San Antonio. McCullen is an AAA 
school. He was assistant football 
coach and head track coach at 
Floresville (AA) before accepting 
the position in an Antonio. He is 
the son of Mrs. Nell White and a 
1963 graduate of Morton High 
School and Abilene Christian 
College. 

* 	* * * ** 

Mr. and Mrs. R.L. Davis and 
Mrs. W.H. Eubanks of Three Way 
attended the funeral services of 
Mrs. Ora Shaw of Littlefield last 
week. The Shaw family lived in the 
community for several years. 

INN 

190 days for the teachers. Monday, 
September 3rd, Labor Day, will be 
the first holiday. 

All elementary students who 
attended school here last year and 
those who have pre-resigered will 
report to their building on 
Monday, August 20th. They will 
find their room assignments listed 
on the hall bulletin boards. New 
elementary students should regis-
ter August 16th or 17th in Don 
Morris' office. Students entering 
Kindergarten or first grade need 
their birth certificate and 
immunization records unless they 
have pre-registered. 

In high school and junior high 
registration will be as follows: 
Seniors-8-10 a.m. Thursday, 
August 16th; Juniors-10-12 a.m. 
Thursday, August 16th; Sopho-
mores-1-3 p.m. Thursday, August 
16th; Freshmen-8-10 a.m. Friday, 
August 17th; 7th & 8th-10-12 a.m. 
Friday, August 17th. 

High School students will report 
to their classes at 8:20 a.m. August 
20th. Junior and Senior High will 
operate on a six period day with no 
study halls. The lunch period will 
be from 12:10 to 12:50. Seniors will 
be allowed the privilege of leaving 
the campus during the lunch 
period. Other students will go by 
the closed campus rules that have 
been in operation. 

The lunchroom will be in 
operation and buses will run 
regular routes on August 20th. 
The price for lunch has been raised 
for 45c to 50c. 

Post Stampede Rodeo 
Opens Tonight at 8:00 

The first performance of the 
33rd annual Post Stampede Rodeo 
is to begin at 8 p.m. Thursday, 
August 9th, following the opening 
day parade at 5:30 p.m. Rodeo 
performances are also scheduled 
for Friday and Saturday nights. 

Bucking S Rodeo, Inc., of 
Lawton, Okla., is producer of the 
three-night show, with the regular 
rodeo events to include bareback 
and saddle bronc riding, bull 
riding, team roping, tie-down calf 
roping and girls' barrel race. 
Special events will include a wild 
mare race each night and a calf 
roping contest open only to Garza 
County ropers on Thursday and 
Saturday nights. 

Cash prizes totaling $200 will go 
to winners in the parade's float and 
decorated bicycle divisions, with 
trophies to be awarded the 
winning riding groups and most 
typically dressed young cowboy 
and cowgirl. 

Hockley County to 
Have 4-H Cornbread 
And Bean Supper 

Thy' Hockley County 4-H Council 
would like to invite everyone to a 
cornbread and bean supper, 
Saturday, August 18, 1973, at the 
South Elementary Cafeteria, 1500 
Avenue C, Levelland, Texas, 
serving from 7:00 p.m. to 10:00 
p.m. 

All 4-H'ers will be selling tickets 
in advance for $1.00 per person, or 
you may obtain tickets at the door. 

Mr. Tom Johnson, KDAV, will 
be the Master of Ceremony for the 
program. 

Proceeds of this event will go the 
the 4-H Youth Center in 
Brownwood, Texas. Everyone is 
welcome. 

New Vice President 
Appointed at 
Methodist Hospital 

A new Vice President of 
Operational Services has been 
appointed for Methodist Hospital, 
according to George M. Brewer, 
Pesident. He is Mitchell B. Smith 
of Lancaster, Pa., to replace Jerry 
A. Howard who became the 
administrator of Highland Hospi-
tal in Lubbock on August 1. 

Mr. Smith is a native of South 
Carolina. He holds a Bachelor of 
Science degree from Clemson 
University, Clemson, S.C., and a 
masters degree in Hospital 
Administration from Medical 
College of Virginia, at Richmond. 
Mr. Smith has been employed by 
Norfolk General Hospital as an 

administrative assistant and is 
presently the Assistant Vice 
President of Lancaster General 
Hospital. 

Mr. Smith and hiw wife, Joyce, 
have two daughters, ages 5 and 8 
The family are members of the 
United Methodist Church. Mr. 
Smith will assume his duties 
September 17. 

The week of August 12-18, 1973, 
has been designated as "Texas 
Public Employees Week" by 
Governor Dolph Briscoe. This 
annual affair recognizes the role of 
the state, county, and city 
employees in performing the vital 
functions of governments which all 
people of Texas enjoy. At present, 
the Texas Public Employees 
Association has a membership of 
37,300 state employees. 

The selected theme for this 28th 
annual affair which will be held in 
Austin, Texas on August 15, 1973, 
is "In The Service Of Texans". The 
meeting has a three-fold purpose 
this year which will be: (1) 
determine association policy for 
the coming year; (2) elect 8 TPEA 
directors and (3) install a new 
president. The outgoing president 
is Mr. Joe Milner, and the new 
president elect is Mr. Walter 
Looney, both of Austin. The 
principal speakers at the annual 
affair will be Mr. Roy Butler, 
Mayor of Austin and Lieutenant 
Governor, Mr. Bill Hobby. 

Mr. Bill May, Texas Employ-
ment Commission of Lubbock, the 
local club president of Wes-Tex 
Chapter of the TPEA, points out 
that there are 7,574 state 
employees in Lubbock alone. 
These employees bring in an 
annual income of approximately 38 
million dollars to the economy of 
Lubbock. 

• 	  

Cottonseed Price 
Being Discussed 

Mr. Farmer, your cotton seed is 
worth $125.00 per ton, not the 
$50.00 or $75.00 that is now being 
offered. Organize in your 
community now and make yourself 
heard. 

Family Reunion for 
Mrs. Ada Bevers 

A family reunion was held in the 
home of Mr. and Mrs. J.N. Willis 
honoring Mrs. Willis' mother, Mrs. 
Ada Bevers from Bakersfield, 
California. All enjoyed a good 
country meal and good times 
together. 

Those present were: Mrs. Ella 
Cooper, sister to Ada Bevers, Mr. 
and Mrs. H.V. Feazell, Sue 
Jackson and Vicky, Rex and girl 
friend, all from Lubbock. Mr. and 
Mrs. Ray Hale, Mr. and Mrs. Glenn 
Cobb and boys of Houston, Mr. and 
Mrs. Clois Bevers and Brent, Mr. 
and Mrs. G.C. Bevers of Levelland, 
Mrs. Owen Wylie, Shanon Wylie, 
Donald and Grady of Memphis, 
Tenn. 

Mr. and Mrs. Steve Gage and 
Michael of Lubbock, Mr. and Mrs. 
Jim Gage, Michelle and Tim of 
Amherst; Mr. and Mrs. Jack 
Ayers, Allen and Gayle, Route 1, 
Levelland; Mrs. Jack Bevers of 
Lake Jackson, Texas; Mr. and Mrs. 
Billy McNabb, Tanya and 
Stephanie, Ropes; Mr. and Mrs. 
A.L. Bevers, Pollie and Rick of 
Ropes; Mr. and Mrs. Noel Flowers, 
Joel and Kent of Meadow. Billy 
Flowers of Smithfield, N.C.; and 
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Willis, Billy and 
Doug of Ropes; 
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CONTEST WINNER—Melissa Epperson, 11 year old daughter of 
Mr. and Mrs. Floyd H. Epperson of 1312 5th Street, Shallowater, 
is shown here with her brand new 10-speed bicycle She won the 
bicycle by selling more subscriptions to Suburban Today than 
anyone else. When you see Melissa happily riding her new bicycle 
around town, wave and say hello. She worked hard for it. 

Shallowater Schools Will Open Doors to 
Students on Monday, August 20th 
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living—cigarettes sell for about 
$2.89 a pound and I don't recall 
anyone complaining about them 
being high—yet a $1.89 a pound 
for beef steak drives some 
shoppers right up the wall. It's a 
funny thing, but I know people who 
will pay 90 cents or $1.25 for a 
drink and nevr say a word about 
the 'high cost of drinking' but to 
pay over $1.00 a pound for 
hamburger is a different story!" 

************ 
Glenwood City, Wisc., Tribune: 

"Imitation, artificial and fake 
seems to be the way we are living 
these days. I don't mind so much 
about jewelry, furs and material 
but whenit comes to food I wonder 
how healthy it is for a steady diet. I 
never realized how much of the 
food products are imitation until 
last week when I paid for and 
carried home a jar of imitation 
peanut butter, because I didn't 
look at the label close enough. One 
taste of it and in the garbage it 
went. If the price was half as much 
I could see using it but for a few 
cents more you can get the pure 
stuff and that maybe is none too 
good." 

************ 

Hyattsville, Md., Prince Geor-
ge's Post: "Life must be worth 
living. The cost has more than 
doubled and we still hang on." 

King County Lions 
Club Holds Little 
Britches Rodeo 

Saturday night at Guthrie, some 
of the Ropesville kids rode in the 
bareback, steer riding, barren 
race, and flag race events. This 
was the first time for some. They 
were Randy Putman, Ricky 
Putman, Gregg Watts, Rusty 
Putman, Roger Putman. They did 
great. 

Don and Terry Potter from 
Dallas are cousins of the Putman's. 
They rode also, along with Debbie 
Arant who won first place in barrel 
racing and Dickie Arant was third 
place in flag racing. 

Gregg Watts won 5th in steer 
riding. Each winner got a ribbon, 
Debbie also won a belt buckle for 
first place. Age groups were 1 to 
11, 12 to 14, 15 to 18. 

Rehearsal Dinner 
A rehearsal dinner was held in 

the Shallowater Community 
Center, Wednesday, August 1 for 
members of the Cowart/Korchen-
ko wedding party. The dinner was 
hosted by Mr. and Mrs. Jack 
Cowart. Special guests included 
the brides parents, Mr. and Mrs. 
M.A. Korchenko and cousins of the 
bride, Mrs. Jean Harris and 
Debbie of Big Spring. 

The tables were decorated with 
candles and flowers in the brides 
chosen colors of yellow, green and 
orange. A 50 year anniversary 
candle, specially made with the 
wedding invitation built into the 
candle, decorated the head table 
and was presented to the bride and 
groom from the groom's aunt, Mrs. 
Donald Love of Paducah. 

Friends serving the meal were 
Mrs. Don Morris, Mrs. Chuck 
Christopher and Mrs. Kenneth 
Shropshire. The menu consisted of 
salad, steak, baked potato, hot 
rolls and melon balls with sherbet 
rosettes and cookies in assorted 
colors for desert. 

Comment 
Separation Of Powers 

Those who appraise Watergate in unemotional terms will clearly see 
the danger involved in a President allowing congressional committees to 
call him before them for cross-examination, subpoena his personal 
records, etc. 

Completely aside from Watergate, and regardless of whether the 
President is guilty of more than is known, or of withholding records 
which would shed light on the controversy, the image, symbol and 
reality of the separation of powers in the American constitutional 
system is of paramount importance to its effective, and continued, 
functioning. 

It's more than obvious that if Congressmen can call the President to 
account before them on Capitol Hill, and subpoena his personal papers 
and records, the essential balance between the three branches of 
government is destroyed. In fact, it's hard to understand how anyone 
who considers the question objectively can miss this inevitable 
conclusion. 

One can imagine the howl which would have been raised by the liberal 
press at any time in the past fifty years if conservative lawmakers on 
Capitol Hill, often committee chairmen, had attempted to haul liberal 
Presidents before their committees, seize their personal papers, cross 
examine and embarrass them politically, because of many actions 
conservatives considered unconstitutional. 

The roar of condemnation from the liberal press (now so ready to 
destroy the balance of powers) against Dixie or other Hill 
"reactionaries" utilizing a power derived from the "evil" seniority 
system would at least have equalled today's deluge. 

Power Of The Press 
One can only marvel at the power of the press and television in 

America, as wielded in the Watergate debacle. The case of Senator Sam 
Ervin is an example. 

As with most Dixie lawmakers, the key newspaper powers—primarily 
the New York Times and the Washington Post—gave him little attention 
for years. That's the usual treatment of conservatives by the 
almost-invariably liberal or leftwing working press reports of 
Washington. 

When, however, a conservative might be influenced by 
hero-treatment, he is, in effect, used. His picture appears on the front 
page every other day, he's quickly made a national television celebrity 
and he becomes the fair-haired crusade leader of the moment, constantly 
encouraged by daily accalim, fame and praise. 

It has happened to many until-then relatively ignored Sentors. 
Suddenly, theirs are household names, they are recognized everywhere 
they go. They are, they have become, part of U.S. history. Obviously 
such treatment; especially after having long been relatively ignored, is 
heady stuff. 

U.S. Food Labels 
One of the crying needs of the times is a standardized system of food 

grading in the Department of Agriculture. No one yet proposes the 
government inspect all foods, though more and closer inspection is 
desirable; especially of food packers. 

What is clearly needed, by almost unanimous consent, is a standard 
rating system enabling consumers to know what the various labels and 
ratings on foods mean. Many are not aware that the department's 
present grading system is voluntary. Those selling foods, fresh or 
packaged, are not required to have their product graded. 

"U.S. No. 1" and "U.S. Fancy" really mean little. They don't mean the 
Department of Agriculture had graded the product. They convey that 
impression, and the terms are used all over the nation, but on}' if the 
USDA official seal is attached does the grading mean anything. 
Otherwise, store personnel have probably graded the potatoes, onions, 
carrots, etc. 

Without proposing all foods be graded (under present law USDA 
grading must usually be voluntarily requested by the producer), those 
which are graded, and which should be, in the public interest, should be 
graded under a simple, clear designation system designed to be easily 
intelligible to the consumer. 

S TAT E CAPITAL 

Austin, Tex.—Rewriting the nearly century old Texas constitution is 
turning out to be a stickier job than many figured. 

The Constitutional Revision Commission went into overtime at a 
recent three-day meeting near here, but still failed to complete its 
agenda and slated another August 10-11 cleanup meeting. 

Meanwhile, legislative planners for the 1974 Constitutional 
Convention, at which lawmakers will actually propose a revised 
constitution, disagreed on routine stage-setting. 

House members suggested a new voting maching (which was later 
ordered) and new desks for delegates. Senate planning committee 
spokesmen indicated they would be satisfied to bring their own desks 
over from across the capitol rotunda and set them up in the House 
middle aisle. 

The revision panel agreed: 
• To keep the provision for real property taxation in the constitution 

for state purposes, but leave it to the legislature to write separate laws 
governing personal property taxation. 

• To retain the state highway users gasoline tax, with three-fourths 
of the revenue earmarked for highway building and one-fourth for 
public schools. A provision was made for abolishing the highway fund 
levy on statewide referendum with support of two-thirds of the 
legislature. 

• To keep the Permanent University Fund and Permanent School 
funds in the constitution. The university fund would be altered 
somewhat to include present and future branches of the University of 
Texas and Texas A&M University. 

• To add to the constitution a guarantee of "equitable" financial 
support for all schools and districts rich and poor. 

• To retain as constitutional elected members of the executive 
branch only the governor, lieutenant governor and attorney general, 
with the legislature empowered to decide if the comptroller, treasurer, 
secretary of state, land commissioner and railroad commission should 
be elected or appointed by the governor. 

Houses Closed—Two landmark bawdy houses—in La Grange and 
Sealy—were closed by local officials on request of state officials. 

Gov. Dolph Briscoe, Atty. Gen. John Hill and Department of Public 
Safety Director Wilson E. Speir sought action after reports aired by a 
Houston television station. 

Briscoe acknowledged he had received calls from La Grange area 
citizens both supporting and opposing the action. He said he had been 
told he would be petitioned by a group who want the famed "Chicken 
Ranch" reopened. 

Hill and Speir said they found no link with organized crime in 
operation of the houses, but Attorney General Hill added: "It is an 
illegal operation. The local officials were requested to take action. They 
took it." 

Rate Raise Expected—An increase in some workmen's compensation 
insurance rates is due under a new law increasing benefits for those 
injured or killed in job accidents. 

An average 19.5 per cent hike in the rates employers must pay for 
the coverage is anticipated under a State Insurance Board staff 
proposal, which would become effective if approved between 
September 1 and September 15. 

Rates would have gone up 22.8 per cent in the absence of the federal 
anti-inflation program, a Board actuary indicated. 

Under new law effective September, an injured worker can get up to 
a maximum of $63 a week in benefits, an increase from the present $49 
top. 

A.G. Opinions—A national bank does not come under definition of 
governmental bodies or institutions which are required to comply with 
the new open records act, Attorney General Hill held. 

In other recent opinions, Hill concluded: 
• School trustees are authorized to purchase insurance to cover cost 

of litigation and award of damages growing out of official acts. 
• The Amusement Machine Commission has power to promulgate 

regulations to cover the number of machines owned by the holder of a 
permit to sell alcoholic beverages for on-premises consumption. 
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SUBSCRIPTIONS IN 

SHALLO WATER CONTACT 

OLETA SANDLIN 
BOX 433 or 1215 5th ST. 
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 	Winsted, Conn., Evening Citizen: 
"When a woman gets a job cosmos traditiohnearlelytoo  heldfre  by a 

dominated
man, by m  orenteerns 

a field 
 

OPIN KM that's news. Lately there's been much 
news of this nature; it's getting to be 
about as old hat as dog bites man. 

Comes now a man bites dog item—and we hasten to say that this figure of 
speech is not intended in the slightest degree as an insult to the ladies, for 
whom we have the most extreme regard. But consider if the 
characterization is not apt: For the first time in its 112 years, during most 
of which time it enrolled only women, Vassar College has a male student 
government president. Ah, well, a little men's liberation is not a bad 
thing, either." 

******************** 
Orange, Mass., Enterprise and Journal: "We think government needs 

to cut back on duplication of agencies. We think it needs to get tougher 
about endless programs aimed at helping the 'poor'. For we are making 
'professional poor' people and 
paying good salaries to endless 
people to champion the causes of 
the 'poor'. It's profitable to help the 
poor today. It's profitable for the 
workers in that field, profitable for 
the poor. We need to take a hard 
look at what we are doing and the 
philosophy behind it. President 
Nixon is forcing the nation to take 
a second look. Let's do it." 

************ 
New London, Iowa, Journal: 

"About the high cost of 
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LITTLE FOLKS DAY NURSERY 
Children Kept By Hour, Day or Week 

604 7th Street 	 Call 8 3 2-403 9 

Open 7:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. 
Ages Infants Through 10 Years 

Balanced Meals Snacks Fenced Yard with Shade 
Supervised Play Educational Program 31/2  - 5 years 

Storm Shelter 
Pickup and care from school and kindergarten. 

Visitors Welcome 
Owners Bob & Velva Johnson 

CRAIG BUILDERS SUPPLY 
4600 CLOVIS HIGHWAY - LUBBOCK 

762-8719 

Paint • Floor Covering • Lumber 
Building Materials 

TAKE YOUR CHOICE 

3A 

Thursday, August 9,1973 Page 3 

Shallowater Residents on Vacation in Alaska 
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Shallowater Area News 	I 

The Ballard and Woodward 
families recently traveled to 
Alaska for a visit with Kathryn and 
Donald Reynolds. Mr. and Mrs. 
Ballard are the parents of Kathryn 
Reynolds, and the Woodwards are 
lifelong friends and former school 
teachers of Mrs. Reynolds. 

In the picture (left to right) is 
C.R. Ballard, Elleine Woodward, 
Kathryn Reynolds, Dana Wood-
ward and Maybelle Ballard. They 
are at a picnic site on the beautiful 
Kenai river, south of Ancorage 
approx. 150 miles. The Woodwards 
& Ballards spent 2 weeks with 
Mrs. Reynolds and family (Mrs. 
Reynolds husband is a MSgt. in the 
Air Force stationed at Elmendorf 
AFB in Ancorage). During their 
stay in Alaska the group traveled 
2000 miles and visited all of the 
larger cities in the state 
(Ancorage, Fairbanks, Kenai, 
Homer, Seward), also many of the 
beautiful state parks and the 
National Park at Mt. McKinley, 
the highest mountain in North 
America. 

While in Alaska, Don Reynolds 
acted as tour guide, chauffer, cook 
and all around handyman for the 
group. 

Final Rites Read 
For Myrtle Guess 

Mrs. Myrtle Guess, 80 years of 
age, passed away July 27th in the 
Mother Francis Hospital in Tyler, 
Texas. Funeral services were held 
Saturday, July 28 at Canton. 

She is survived by 2 brothers 
and 3 sisters (one sister, Peggy 
Lawson of Shallowater), and 7 
stepchildren.  

Woodward of Texas Tech 
University. 

Bridal Shower Held 
For Susan Korchenko 

Miss Susan Korchenko, bride 
elect of Ron E. Cowart, was 
honored with a miscellaneous 
shower on July 28 at the First 
State Bank of Shallowater. 

Hostesses were Helen Williams, 
Emmy Jackson, Peggy Christo-
pher, Nina Shipp, Jolene Shrop-
shire, Dimple Davis, Nita 
Simmons, Twilight Billings, Glen-
da Hutton, Jody Davis, Kathi 
Hutton, Brenda Buck, Jessie 
Covington, and Nell Hayslip. 

The honoree's chosen colors of 
yellow, orange, and lime green 
were used in the decorations. 

Special guests were Mrs. M.A. 
Korchenko and Mrs. Jack G. 
Cowart, mothers of the enpged 
couple. 

The hostesses presented the 
honoree with a set of Merry 
Mushroom cookware, a covered 
casserole and napkin holder. 

The only people who succumb to 
hard work are those who kill 
themselves dodging it. 

Personals 
Mrs. Joe Quisenberry and Mr. 

and Mrs. D.L. Allen and daughter 
of Decatur were weekend guests in 
the home of their sister, Mr. and 
Mrs. Bruce Wright. 

************ 

Mr. and Mrs. Steve Thompson 
made a business trip to Dallas over 
the weekend. 

************ 

Pvt. Lloyd Cody of Shepherd 
Field Air Base, spent the weekend 
with his parents, Sgt. and Mrs. 
Cody and family. 

************ 

Mrs. Inez Torbert and Machelle 
Webb of Lubbock were Sunday 
guests in the home of Mrs. Melba 
Hodges. Her son and family who 
are stationed at Colleen also spent 
the weekend. 

************ 

Mr. and Mrs. John Vickers of 
Hubbard, and Mrs. Edith 
Vardeman visited relatives in 
Albuquerque, New Mexico, and on 
to Red River the past week. 

************ 

Mrs. Peggy Tyler and daughter 
of Hereford were guests Monday 
in the home of her mother, Mrs. 

Edna Arnold, and her brother, Mr. 
and Mrs. Arlie Arnold. 

************ 

Mrs. Alva Mills of Houston has 
been a guest in the home of her 
sister,Mr. and Mrs. Arlie Arnold. 

************ 
Mr. and Mrs. Bryan Burgett and 

family have been on vacation the 
past week. 

************ 

Mr. and Mrs. Walter Hutton, 
Mr. and Mrs. Randy Hutton and 
Mr. and Mrs. Butch Davis spent 
the weekend at Brownwood Lake. 

************ 

Mr. and Mrs. Bob Johnson are 
home after attending the Johnson 
family reunion in Concord, 
California. They also vacationed in 
Arizona, Red River, New Mexico, 
and Colorado. 

************ 

Sgt. and Mrs. Fettingly and 
family left Tuesday for Phoenix, 
Arizona to make their home. 

************ 

Mrs. Pearl Blancard of Amherst 
and daughter, Mrs. Virginia 
Gildrer of Ft. Worth, were 
Tuesday guests in the home of 

Continued On Page Five 

The Ballards and Woodwards 
are long time residents of the 
Shallowater community. The 
Woodwards are teachers in the 
Lubbock Public Schools, but for 
many years were teachers in the 
Shallowater School system and 
probaby have taught the majority 
of the citizens of Shallowater. They 
are the daughters of the late Mr. 
and Mrs. H.E. Woodward and 
sisters of Professor Horace 

Y. 

Shallowater IDS Sets 
Public Hearing on 
Budget Next Week 

The Board of Trustees of 
Shallowater I.S.D. will hold a 
Budget Hearing at 9:30 a.m. 
Thursday, August 16, in the office 
of the Superintendent of Schools. 
The School Budget for 1973-74 will 
be presented, as well as the 
Amendment to the 1972-73 budget. 

She adivses on all affairs of life. 
There is no problem so great she 
can't solve. Sister Sofia has devoted 
a lifetime to this work. Don't fail 
to see this gifted woman who will 
help you. Sister Sofia is here for the 
first time and invites you to her 
home. Sister Sofia is above all read-
ers. Other readers come to her. She 
will tell you all you need to know. 
She will convince and satisfy you on 
all readings. 	e will help you In 
love, marriage, home problems. All 
work guaranteed. Speaks both En-
glish and Spanish. Open 7 days a 
week, 7 a.m. to 10 p.m. No appoint-
ment necessary. 

Phone 799-9124 
2263 34th Street 

Lubbock, Texas 

READER AND 
ADVISOR 
PALM READER 
PSYCHIC 
CARD READER 

Sister Sofia Miles from the canyons of commerce 
where he earns his living, the typical Texas 
suburbanite relaxes at day's end. Half-an-
hour from crowded central city, he rests his 
feet, or mows the lawn, or romps with the 
kids. He listens to TV or even reads a book. 
The only real difference between him and 
fellow workers who stayed behind in the 
city is that he's free. 	. 

Free by choice from the clamor and clut-
ter downtown. He has traded perhaps an 
hour of time for the gratification of a per-
sonal desire to be his own man the rest of 
the day—on his own terms. 

Not everyone wants that kind of life . . .  

but a great many Texans do. To get it, you 
need just two things: 

—A good automobile. 
—A good highway. 
Texas has a lot of both. 
Passenger cars registered last year totaled 

5,526,273. (Some were clunkers or lemons, 
no doubt, but all good enough to pass state 
inspection.) 

For roads, Texas had 70,000 miles of 
designated state highways — Interstate, 
federal-state and farm-to-market. The sys-
tem is one of America's finest. 

That's why Texans have a choice. 

Support the 
TEXAS GOOD ROADS ASSOCIATION 

302 Vaughn Building • Austin, Texas 78701 



SUBURBAN TODAY 
(Formerly The Sunday Citizen) 

Suburban Today is an independent, privately owned newspaper, pub-
lished each Thursday afternoon by Publication Service Company of Lub- 

bock, Texas. 
Local office for Suburban Today is P.O. Box 433, Shallowater, Texas 

79363. Telephone 832-4372. 
Lubbock address of the publisher is Publication Service Company, P.O. 

Box 225, Lubbock, Texas 79408. Telephone 806 747-4419. 
Subscription Rates: One year in Lubbock and adjoining counties; $4.00, 

elsewhere; $5.00. 
Second Class Postage Paid at Shallowater, Texas 79363. 
Any erroneous reflection upon the character, standing or reputation of 

any person, firm or corporation, which may appear in the columns of this 
newspaper will be gladly corrected upon due notice of same being given to 
the managing editor personally at the publisher's offices. 

Publication Service Company 	  Pdblisher 

Norman L. Williamson 	  Managing Editor 

Oleta Sandlin 	  Shallowater News Editor 

Mrs. Joe Mangum 	  Wolff orth News Editor 

What to do 
with a 

windfall. 
Series H Bonds. 
If you've come into a size-
able amount of money, and 
you're concerned about a 
good way to put it to work 
for you, think about Series 
H Savings Bonds. 

H Bonds are designed to 
help you preserve your 
funds, and still give you a 
dependable, steady income. 
And they're one of the 
safest ways to keep your 
principal intact. 

Your banker has purchase 
applications for Series H 
Bonds. They're sold at face 
value for $500; $1,000 and 
$5,000, with an annual 
purchase limitation of $5,000 
($10,000 with a co-owner). 

Unlike Series E Bonds, 
which hold your interest 
until maturity, H Bonds pay 
interest as fast as it's 
earned. You get an interest 
check mailed to your door 
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every six months. 
If you'd like to get an 

interest check every month, 
just buy an H Bond a month 
for six consecutive months. 
That way, you've got 120 
checks in a row guaranteed. 

Don't cast your windfall 
to the winds. Buy Series H 
Bonds. For a safe, sure 
income you can count on. 

Take ck 
. sto 
mAmerica. 

Buy Series H Bonds 
Now the H Bond interest rate averages 5J4% 
per year when held to a maturity of 10 years. 
Bonds are replaced if lost, stolen, or destroyed. 
H Bonds are redeemable after six months, by 
application through your bank. 
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Mrs. Minnie Fewell had as her 
guests this week, Mr. and Mrs. 
Clyde Fewell and family, and Mr. 
and Mrs. Mark Agan and baby. 

************ 
Visiting Mrs. Jim Martin last 

week was her son and family, Mr. 
and Mrs. J.L. Martin. J.L. has just 
recently retired from the service. 
He has spent 24'/2 years in the 
service. They plan on making their 
home in Anson, Texas. Also James 
Martin and children spent the 
night, from Lubbock. 

************ 
Visiting the Noel Flowers family 

is Billy Flowers, from Smithfield, 
North Carolina, for a few weeks. 
Billy also celebrated his 15th 
birthday, Monday, July 30. 

************ 
Mr. and Mrs. Lowell Parker and 

boys are spending a week in Paris, 
Texas, this week on vacation. 

************ 
Mr. and Mrs. A.R. Streety and 

Jerry request that if any of 
Evelyn's friends would like to 
write to her as a friend, not for Mr. 
& Mrs. Streety or Jerry's sake, but 
just let her know she does have 
friends in Ropes. Write to Evelyn 
Jephcott, 10224 Camulas Street, 
Monte Claire, Calif. 71763. 

************ 
Visiting the Emory Hobbs is 

Emory's brother Lomas Hobbs and 
nephew J.C. Hobbs and son mike 
all of Arizona. Mr. and Mrs. J.C. 
Dorsett and family of Brownfield, 
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by Joe Kelly 

This year I got a bonus, another week of vacation, which I spent with 
my son-in-law, Lynn Baker, in Colorado. We left here on Sunday, July 29, 
and returned Saturday, August 5. 

My wife and I drove to Santa Fe, where we met the Baker family. Lynn, 
his son Darren, and I drove on to Crestone, Colo. where we spent the night 
in Rio Grande National Forest at the foot of 14,294 foot.Crestone Pedk. 

*•***•************** 
It was almost dark by the time we got the tent up and it started to rain, 

too, so we cooked dinner over the Coleman stove. The next morning we 
headed for Taylor Park by way of Cottonwood Pass. 

On the way we passed the Collegiate Peaks, ran through a deluge in 
Salida and saw the biggest deer I've ever seen contentedly munching his 
cud about 50 yards off the highway pass around 11,000 feet. We stopped at 
the peak, 12,126 feet, played in the snow and took in the gorgeous scenery 
of the Continental Divide. 

******************** 
Later, Monday, we set up camp on Pine Creek after finding the regular 

National Forest Service campsites all filled. Unfortunately, too many 
other people had used the spot, but we made it comfortable, had a good 
dinner and turned in early. 

Tuesday we started fishing the Taylor River. It's a big, fairly broad 
stream that has some beautiful holes. Deep holes, rocks, sweeping curves, 
some relatively still water. It has great variety. 

******************** 
Lynn and I both were using flies and we had, to be honest, poor luck. 

When the wind blew, I couldn't control my light nylon line. He was using a 
tapered, heavier line, but he fared no better. 

The next day we tried another spot on the river, and did no better. We 
weren't shut out, but we came close. Other fishermen—and the river was 
heavy with anglers—were complaining, too. The fish did bite, but they 
didn't strike. 

******************** 
Late in the afternoon we ran across a fisherman who pulled in trout left 

and right. Turns out he already had caught 80 and we saw him pull three 
more in while talking with him. 

Lynn questioned him and, when the fella looked at the fly Lynn was 
using, he remarked; "You believe in hitting em over the head, don't you?" 
Then he showed us his flies. He handtied them all himself and they were 
mostly small grays and browns. 

******************** 
So, we started trying to use the same type of flies and casting them as 

he had. We even used Roostertails, Mepps and Streamers, but with little 
more luck. 

Thursday we caught enough to have a good dinner and Lynn made a 
cornmeal bread that was out of this world. He had to improvise, using 
pancake mix for flour. He mixed up his batter, put it in the frypan, covered 
it with aluminum foil, and it was delicious with potatoes baked in the coals, 
corn on the cob, fresh trout. 

******************** 
Friday we fished a couple of beaver ponds and caught some nice sized 

trout in them, finished up on the river and went back to camp for dinner. A 
few minutes later, a camper drove in and wondered if he could share the 
area with us. We said, of course, that he could. 

He visited with us later and said that he had been coming into this 
particular spot for five yers. Then he asked if we had explored Pine Creed 
at all? 

Wouldn't you know it? He said that three miles up Pine Creek were 
several beaver ponds loaded with trout and so hungry that they'de strike 
anything thrown in the water! It was too late for us. 

So, Saturday morning we folded our tent and left. It was 624 miles back 
to Lubbock through some gorgeous scenery, beautiful high ranges, the 
Great San Dunes, Volcanic remnants, fleecy white clouds and shadows on 
the mountains. 

******************** 
A word of advice to anyone going to Colorado still this summer. Go 

early, find a spot to camp, stay there. The traffic on the roads is endless. 
Literally thousands are visiting Colorado. 

We had no trouble getting gas. Apparently all the trouble is strictly in 
the Denver area. 

If you have a sleeping bag, take extra blankets. We had frost every 
night, heavy a couple of times. As soon as the sun drops below the 
mountain line, it begins to get cold. 

Wear a warm jacket during the day, too. Althoug the sin is blazing hot, 
sudden clouds and a cool wind can bite. 

If you plan to fish, check local conditions. Find out where the fishing is 
best and what equipment to use, then stay with it. 

I just wish I could have two weeks in New York and two in Colorado 
each summer. 
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Garage Sale 
If you have something you would 

like to contribute to our garage 
sale at the Community Building, 
August 11th, bring it Thursday. 
The doors will be open all day 
Thursday. We still need about $100 
to buy skates. The sale will start at 
9 a.m. and last until 5 p.m. Friday 
and Saturday. 

************ 
Notice 

City Hall will be closed August 
20-24 for vacation. 

************ 
Freeman Family Reunion 

Mr. & Mrs. Emory Hobbs 
attended the Freeman reunion this 
past week at Denver City. There 
were 208 that attended. This was 
the 40th reunion for the Freeman 
family. There are five of the 
Freeman brothers and sisters left 
out of 13. 

************ 

Gospel Meeting 
August 20-26 at Ropesville 

the Church of Christ will be 

Continued On Page Five 

Nice Treasures and Good Junk 

Mac's Antiques 
Main Street 

Shallowater, Texas 

J.B. & Corene McAuley 
	

832-4405 

Ropesville Area News 
Mr.  and Mrs. Marlin Hobbs and 
family of Ropesville. 

************ 

Visiting in the home of Mr. and 
Mrs. Kenneth Evans Sunday was 
Mr. and Mrs. J.C. Yeager and 
family. Also Mr. and Mrs. J.S. 
Mannin, Mr. and Mrs. Clyde 
Parker and Mrs. George Oliver , all 
of Lubbock. 

************ 
Mr. and Mrs. Edward Russell 

have been visiting here this past 
week. 

************ 

Russell Family Reunion 
Mr. and Mrs. John Ream and 

Monica, Janet Pallet, Chris and 
Charles attended the W.C. Russell 
family reunion at Palo Duro 
Canyon last weekend. They were 
accompanied by Mr. and Mrs. 
Tommy Powe of Shallowater and 
Mr. and Mrs. J.L. Talley of Acuff. 

************ 



Susan Korchenko - Ron Cowart 
Exchange Vows last Thursday Evening 

by Vern Sanford 

rip,9  FOR 

EARLY WARNING OF STORM 

Anytime you go boating, even for 
a short period of time, take along a 
small radio. Pocket-size will do. 

Follow this habit, despite the fact 
that you will boat in an area with 
which you are thoroughly familiar, 
and you plan a strictly, pleasure-boat 
ride. 

Make it a must to take along a 
radio anytime you dedicate a day to 
fishing—and definitely if you're plan-
ing to be out all night. 

Why drag along a radio when 
you're going outdoors primarily to 
get away from things? 

Well, one reason is that the radio 
could be worth its weight in gold, to 
you. A radio is fine for entertainment 
—but its wonderful as a weather 
indicator. 

A weather indicator? 
No station broadcasts weather 

warning all day long! 
Maybe not, but the static you com-

plain about, is in many cases advance 
warning of an approaching storm. 
There are other reasons for static 
too, but those loud flashing, sputter-
ing, heavy blasts of ear-splitting 
static reflect lightening in the area. 

Static Is Your Cue 

Not all static is indicative of a 
storm. Some comes from nearby elec- 

tric transmission lines or faulty or 
ungrounded electrical equipment in 
operation. But sudden bursts of static 
are warning signs. A radio reacts to 
lightening long before you can see 
flashes. 

To you who are afloat loud static 
is a warning to "look for storm 
clouds". As the static gets louder and 
more frequent it's admonishing you 
to up anchor, get moving and head 
for shore. 

Many of us get so engrossed in our 
fishing that we are not very observ-
ing of what's happening about us. 

Any storm can be dangerous, but 
if it's coming from the direction you 
have to travel it's doubly dangerous. 
In that event you're not racing with 
it but against it. And one thing for 
sure is—you can't outrun a 30-mile 
wind backed by a heavy rain and still 
drive the boat safely. 

So, start early, be extremely care-
ful on the way back—and tie down 
securely in your dock or on your 
trailer. 

There's nothing safer than shore 
when y-u're in a heavy thunderstorm, 
unless it's inside a solidly built 
weatherproof structure. 

Above all, don't gather under a 
tree. It's the most unsafe place to 
be in a thunderstorm. 
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Miss Susan L. Korchenko 
became the bride of Ron E. Cowart 
in a double ring wedding ceremony 
at 7 p.m. Thursday, August 2 in the 
United Methodist Church. The 
Rev. Max Browning, minister, 
officiated. 

Mr. and Mrs. M.A. Korchenko 
are the parents of the bride. She is 
a 1972 graduate of Shallowater 
High School and a sophomore at 
Texas Tech. 

Cowart, son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Jack G. Cowart, is a 1970 graduate 
of SHS, and attended Tech. He is 
employed by L.D. Brinkman & Co. 
in Lubbock. 

The bride was escorted by her 
father. Mrs. Sandy Horton 
attended her sister ,as matron of 
honor. Bridesmaids were Lana 
Morris and Gayle Briant. 

Bill Heinen served the groom as 
best man. Groomsmen were Randy 
Love of Paducah and Scott 
Cornwell of Lubbock. Guests were 
seated by Terry Love of Paducah 
and Dan Korchenko of Lubbock. 

Wedding selections were pre-
sented by Lana Morris, vocalist; 
accompanied by Chris Hayes, 
organist and Debbie Harris, of Big 
Spring, pianist. 

Miss Cindy Cowart, sister of the 
groom, registered the guests. 

The reception followed in 
Fellowship Hall at the church. The 
table was covered with a yellow 
linen tablecloth topped with an 
overlay of yellow chantilly lace. 
Adorning the table was a floral 
centerpiece in the brides chosen 
colors of yellow, orange, and lime 
green. The three tiered cake was 
decorated with the brides colors. 
Serving the cake was Miss Terri 
Bearden of Lubbock. Miss Cindy 
Cowart served the punch. 

The bride wore a formal length 

gown of Knottingham lace and 
organza fashioned with a high 
neckline edged with 2 narrow 
bands of Venice lace. Long lantern 
sleeves, with a wide cuff of lace and 
an organza ruffle at the wrist. An 
organza ruffle formed a deep yoke 
on the lace bodice, an overlay of 
lace edged with an organza ruffle 
formed an apron effect over the 
organza A-line skirt, which 
extended into a chapel length 
train. Venice lace edged the 
hemline of the skirt and train. The 
headpiece was a Juliet cap of 
Knottingham lace holding 3 tiers of 
illusion. 

Following a wedding trip to 
northern Michigan and Canada, 
Ron and Susan will be at home in 
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their sister and daughter, Mrs. 
Edna Arnold. 

************ 

Guests this past week in the 
home of Mr. & Mrs. Paul 
Gruetzner were Mr. and Mrs. 
Sylvin Mersiovsky, Stephen & 
Rodney, Mrs. Henry Gruetzner, 
Mr. and Mrs. Monroe Mersiovsky, 
Calvin, Miss Emma Jean Gruetz-
ner, Billy Matejcek all of Giddings. 
Mr. and Mrs.Gilbert Gruetzner of 
Houston; Mr. and Mrs. C.W. 
Gfellow, Mr. and Mrs. August 
Schwarz, Mr. and Mrs. Paul 
Foerster all of Vernon. Mrs. Ben 
Mickan and family of Copperas 
Cove; Mr. and Mrs. Frank 
Weimers of San Antonio; Mr. 
Louis Gruetzner of Giddings. 

************ 

Guests in the home of Mr. and 
Mrs. Edwin Merrell this past week 
were Lee Anthony Mosty of 
Center Point; Michael Crevier of 

San Antonio; Josef Lynn Olson of 
Hamilton; Mr. and Mrs. Roy 
McEwen of Abilene, and Mr. and 
Mrs. Pete Tomez of Azle. 

************ 

Guests in the home of Mrs. Carl 
Vardeman the past week were, 
Miss Donna Adams and Mrs. Larry 
Connor of Irving; Mrs. L. Scott 
Craig of Liberty, and Mrs. Stacy 
Oliver of San Saba. 

************ 

Guests in the home of Mr. and 
Mrs. Charles Luck, Chuck and 
Neal this past week were Kary & 
Gary Craig of Liberty, Texas. 

************ 

Hospital Notes 
Mrs. R.A. Ballard underwent 

surgery at the Highland Hospital 
the first of the week. 

We are glad to report that 
James Reeves father is home and 
doing nicely. 

************ 

Funerals 
Mr. E.H. Spradley was buried 

Saturday in Evant. 
Harold Herring, father of Roy 

Herring was buried Saturday at 
Sylvester. 

Mrs. 0.0. Burlson was 
Saturday at Slaton. 

Mrs. Nannie Metz was 
Thursday in Lubbock. 

************ 

Neighbors Farewell 
Mr. and Mrs. Jim Rackley and 

family were honored Saturday 
night with a farwell supper at 
Hutton's Drive In Cafe. They are 
moving to Amarillo. 

Those enjoying the evening 
were Mr. and Mrs. Ronnie Elliott 
and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. Floyd 
Epperson and daughter, and Sgt. 
and Mrs. Harry Tipton and 
children. The evening ended with a 
coffee in the Tipton home. 
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holding a gospel meeting 
weekdays at 8 p.m. and Sunday 10 
a.m. and 6 p.m. Singing will be led 
by local men. Evangelist is 
Douglass Rahre. Everyone is 
invited to attend. 

************ 

Help Plow Fields 
The following persons helped 

plow Jerry Jephcotts fields while 
he was in the hospital. Euel Exum, 
Bud Arwine, R.W. Arp, Gene 
Lewis, Marlin Roland, Frank Bain, 

Preston Reeves, Sid Price, C.R. 
Johnson, and others that did work 
while plowing was going on. 
Bowers donated 200 gallons of 
butane and 100 gallons of disel. 

************ 
Work Days for Teachers 

Teachers will report to school 
August 15, 16, 17 for work days. 
These are registration days for the 
schools. The first day of classes is 
August 20th. 

* *********** 

On Sick List 
Having an appendectomy in 

Cook Memorial Hospital Monday 
night was Ray Cook, Doris Arps' 
nephew who is visiting in their 
home. 

Maude Young entered the Saint 
Mary's Hospital Thursday after-
noon for a series of tests and 
treatments. 

Edith Suter is home after 
spending 6 days in Highland 
Hospital recently, after being 
bitten by a dog. 

Jerry Jephcott is convalescing 
at his brother's home in Levelland, 
after spending some ten days in St. 
Mary's Hospital in Lubbock. 

Mr. Jess Gregg was released 
from Methodist Hospital Thurs-
day. 

Tony Hernandez is doing very 
well in Methodist Hospital after 
undergoing surgery on his feet. 

James Smith was released from 
the hospital Friday. 

Mr. Taliaferro has been confined 
to his bed this week with dizzy 
spells. 

Couple From 
Bangladash Visit 
In Shallowater 

Mr. and Mrs. Mark P. Tucker 
and daughter Marsha, from Dacca, 

Bangladesh (formerly East Pak-
istan) recented visited Mrs. 
Tucker's mother Mrs. Emaline 
Moore and sister Mrs. Freema 
Willemson of Shallowater. 

Mark could only stay for a short 
visit and returned to Dacca July 
18th, but Mrs. Tucker and 
daughter were able to stay in 
Shallowater longer. Mrs. Tucker 
returned to Dallas August 1st 
where she is shopping and 
preparing supplies to be shipped to 
their home in Dacca. 

Mr. Tucker has been associated 
with Pakistan SEATO Cholera 
Research Laboratory in Dacca 
since 1967. 

The Tuckers are former 
residents of Dallas, Texas. This is 
their sixth trip around the world. 
They have a son, Bryan, who is a 
1st Lt. in the Marines stationed in 
Hawaii. 

Wrong Bed - No Wedding 
Burntwood, England — Cecil 

Archer, 82, and Ethel Spaul, 76, 
postponed their wedding until 
they received permission to put a 
double bed in their room at a home 
for the elderly. 

If you want to get rich, work and 
save. 

VARDEMAN'S 
We Are Happy 

To Serve 
You! 

Phone 832-4693 

Newly Remodeled 

THE TIRE HOUSE 
Avenue H at 26th Street in Lubbock 

763-2851 
Full Line - Steel Belt, Nylon, Steel Belt Radial, 

Wide Tires, Raised White Letters, Commercial, etc. 

No Blemishes • No Seconds 
ALL TOP QUALITY BRAND NAME 

FULLY GUARANTEED! 
MOUNTING & BALANCING AVIALABLE 

Cash and Carry 
Terms Available on Purchase of Full Set 

Look At Our Product — Compare Our Prices 
— Free Coffee While You Visit — 

buried 

buried 

Complete Stock of Groceries & Drugs 

Open 7 a.m. - 11 p.m. 	7 days week 

7-11 SUPERETTE 
Complete Telephone 832-4417 

Dry Cleaning & Laundry Service 

f. 



in 
Shallowater 

Still Has in Stock a Few Freezers 
At This Time! 

----z-T-F4/ MANAGING YOUR MONEY 

TEACH YOUR CHILD TO HANDLE MONEY 
Training in the delicate art 

of handling money can't be 
started too soon. Here are a 
few good rules. 

1. A regular allowance. 
Even a modest amount, 

received at regular intervals, 
helps a child learn the ABC's 
of regular income 
management and gives him 
the sense of independence 
that comes with being able to 
buy some small items on his 
own. This fixed amount 
should be something he can 
depend on; if you withhold 
part of his allowance 
regularly as punishment, you 
may be defeating this 
purpose. For the same reason, 
be firm about not giving 
un-earned extra allowance. 

2. The importance of 
credit. There are times, 
however, when a child may 
need extra money in addition 
to his regular allowance: Just 
as you may make purchases 
on the installment plan or 
borrow from a bank. You'll 

be teaching a very valuable 
lesson—how to borrow 
responsibly—if you let him 
borrow on future allowance 
and then hold him to the 
responsibility of paying it 
back. But if you find it's 
taking a long time to repay 
the debt, don't hesitate to 
wipe it out. The next time he 
borrows from you he may do 
better—and that's what 
training is all about! 

3. Your example. One of 
the strongest factors in your 
child's training in money 
management will be the 
example you set him. Do you 
tend to rely heavily on credit 
cards and charge accounts 
even when you have the cash? 
Does your family budget 

provide a realistic balance 
between cash for day-to-day 
needs, including emergencies, 
and money banked in either a 
savings or checking account? 

To deal effectively with 
sudden emergencies and 

opportunities that demand 
substantial amounts of cash, 
it's a good idea to have $500 
or at least $200 in travelers 
checks right at home. Put 
them in a safe place and keep 

track of their. serial numbers 
be c a u se —u nlike cash—they 
are quickly refundable if lost 
or stolen. First National City 
Travelers Checks are recom-
mended since they are avail. 
able through most banks, can 
be used in millions of places 
everywhere, and are refund-
able "on the spot" in more 
locations (30,000) than any 
other travelers check. 

4. Saying. Open a savings 
account in his name, and let 
him keep the passbook so he 
can watch the totals increase. 

A word of warning from 
the financial experts: don't 
insist that a youngster of any 
age save a large slice of his 
allowance. He needs practice 
in spending as well as in 
saving! 

Serving Area Farmers With 
Modern Efficient Gin Service 

Shallowater Co-op Gin 

Phone 832-4300 
	

Shallowater, Texas 
If Busy Dial 832-4063 

Page 6 
	

Thursday, August 9, 1973 

Jan Carol Boozer Makes Baylor University's 
Dean's Honor List During Spring Semester 

Waco—Baylor University had 
cited the academic achievement of 
649 of its students by naming them 
to the Dean's List and the Dean's 
Distinguished List. 

Dr. George M. Smith, Baylor's 
Dean of Instruction, announced 
the names of those students who 
earned the distinction because of 
their outstanding academic per-
formance during the 1973 spring 
semester. 

Among the students named was 
Jan Carol Boozer, daughter of Mr. 
and Mrs. R.G. Boozer, Route 1, 
Wolfforth. Miss Boozer is a 
graduate of Frenship High School 
in Wolfforth and a May graduate 
of Baylor University. 

To be eligible for the Dean's 
List, an undergraduate student 
must earn a grade point average of 

Beginning with the Fall 
Semester at South Plains College, 
a half-time program in Diesel and 
Automotive Mechanics will be 
offered. Tentative plans call for 
classes to run from 7:00 p.m. to 
11:00 p.m. on Monday, Tuesday, 
and Wednesday nights and from 
7:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. on 
Thursday, allowing fifteen hours of 

Out of Town Guests 
Visiting United 
Methodist's Services 

Out of towners who attended the 
50th Anniversary at United 
Methodist Church were: Mrs. H.G. 
Warren, Mr. and Mrs. J. Alvin 
Bedford, Rev. and Mrs. Marvin 
Boyd, Mr. and Mrs. Howard 
Crawford, Mr. and Mrs. Billy Jo 
Evans and Kevin, Mona Moseley, 
Elmer Tarbox, Marvin Boyd, Mr. 
and Mrs. L.B. Sinclair Sr., Rev. 
and Mrs. Luther Kirk, Mrs. 
Lamoine Ruler and children, Mrs. 
George Leftwich, Mr. and Mrs. 
Preston Leggett, Mr. and Mrs. Bill 
McClure and Jeff, Mrs. H.G. 
Varner, Candy Aston, Mr. and 
Mrs. Elroy Wilson, Mr. and Mrs. 
W.D. Light, Mr. and Mrs. O.C. 
Tune, Orilla Powe, Shirley Craig, 
Kim Craig, Laren Craig, Lisa 
Craig, John Craig, and Linda 
Grissom, all of Lubbock. 

Mr. and Mrs. W.J. Watts, Rails; 
Mr. and Mrs. Cecil Ottinger, 
Garland; Mr. and Mrs. Ray 
Gobehart, Olton; Graham Hard, 
Bryan; Guy, Jeanie, Ann Pierson 
of Wolfforth; Rev. Frank Rodiquz 
of Brownfield. Cecil M., Lois, Bill 
and Buddy Tune of Midland; Mrs. 
Onie Henry, Amarillo; Ned 
Burrow, Amarillo; Mrs. J.E. 
Peters, Big Spring; Mr. and Mrs. 
O.E. Baker, Amarillo; Mary 
Marcom, Bovina; Leslie Ballard, El 
Paso; Mrs. Tommy Ballard, El 
Paso; Mrs. Marshall V. Day, Big 
Spring; Mr. and Mrs. W.D. 
Lovelace, Big Springs. 

Mrs. Whitt Flora, Irving; Buddy 
and Billy Tune, Austin; Mr. and 
Mrs. Wayne Starch and sons, 
Andrews; Mrs. Alvin Holmes, 
King City, Calif.; Mr. and Mrs. 
L.D. Amerson, Olton; Rev. and 
Mrs. Dan Amerson, Dallas; Mr. 
and Mrs. H.E. West, Vernon; and 
B.T. Thomas, Ropesville. 

3.60 to 3.79 for at least 15 hours 
credit during a semester. 

instruction a week for sixteen 
weeks which is the number of 
hours required by the Texas 
Education Agency for a half-time 
program. 

This program is being initiated 
primarily for beginning students 
who are working during the day. 

To qualify for admission, 
applicants must have a high school 
diploma or the equivalent. For 
further information, contact either 
Claude Kirkpatrick, Coordinator 
of Diesel and Automotive Mec 
hanics, or Don Yarbrough, Dean of 
Continuing Education at South 
Plains College, Levelland, Texas 
79336. 

Home Highlights 
by Jewel Robinson 

FOOD NUTRIENTS 
This is the fourth article in a 

series concerning food nutrients. 
Our breakdown this week will be 
on Vitamin C. 

Vitamin C helps hold body cells 
together and strengthens walls of 
blood cells. 

*Helps build bones and teeth. 
*Helps in healing wounds. 
•Helps resist infection. 
Sources of Vitamin C are 

Grapefruit or grapefruit juice, 
oranges or orange juice, canta-
loups, guava, mangoes, papaya, 
raw strawberries, broccoli, brussel 
sprouts, green peppers, and 
sweeet red peppers. 

Fair sources—Honeydew mel-
ons, lemons, tangerines or 
tangerine juice, watermelons, 
asparagus tips, raw cabbage, 
cauliflower, collards, garden cress, 
kale, kohlrabi, mustard greens, 
potatoes and sweet potatoes 
cooked in the jacket, rutabagas, 
spinach, tomatoes or tomato juice, 
and turnip greens. 

Summer heat closing in on you? 
Serve foods that offer cool contrast 
to the weather. Success largely 
depends on planning ahead, using 
foods that help "beat the heat." 

Cool, summer meals start with 
an on-hand supply of canned or 
convenience foods from each of the 
four basic food groups. Include 
tuna, deviled ham and other 
canned meats which don't require 
cooking. Also, homemakers can 
prepare foods ahead to serve cold. 
For instance, leftover meats  

become delicious sandwiches. Or, 
turn hardcooked eggs from 
breakfast into deviled eggs for 
another meal. 

Another technique involves 
preparing large quantities of foods 
which last several days. For 
example, refrigerate a gallon of 
sweet-sour been salad and use as 
needed. 

For a unique summer treat, 
serve a colorful fruit salad in a 
watermelon rind. Brimming with 
watermelon and cantaloupe balls, 
pineapple chunks, strawberries or 
other fresh fruits, it's nutrition 
packed with vitamins A and C. 

Serve fruit salad, along with an 
assortment of sandwiches and tall 
glasses of iced tea, on the terrace in 
late afternoon. Still another 
summer cooler, and a popular one 
at that, is homemade ice cream. To 
cut ice cream calories and cost, use 
nonfat dry milk, rick in calcium for 
teeth and bones. 

For extra flavor, and a boost in 
vitamin C, add fresh fruit such as 
peaches, strawberries or canta-
loupe to the ice cream. Or try a 
slush sherbet using three cans 
grapefruit soft drink, two cups 
crushed pineapple and one can 
sweetened condensed milk. Freeze 
it in the refrigerator freezing 
compartment, or in a crank style or 
electric ice cream freezer. 
Whatever method, it can be a real 
adventure for kids. 

Recipe of The Week: 
Sweet-Sour Green Beans 

2 cans of green beans 
Ph cups salad oil 
5 buttons garlic 
2/3cup vinegar 
1'/3 tablespoon sugar 
salt and pepper to taste 

Pour above mixture over 
drained green beans. Put in 
refreigerator 24 hours or longer. 

Guests Attending Gruetzner 
Merrell Wedding Last Week 
Guests attending the wedding 

of Cynthia Gruetzner and Cres 
Merrell on July 28th, living outside 
the Shallowater area included: 
Mrs. Stacy Oliver of San Saba, Mr. 
and Mrs. Sylvin Schoppa of Route 
1, Lubbock; Mrs. Mildred Mickan, 

Rehearsal 
Dinner Party 

The Rehearsal Dinner of the 
wedding of Cynthia Gruetzner and 
Cres Merrell was held July 27th at 
Vardeman's Restaurant. The 
dinner was hosted by the 
bridegroom's parents, Mr. and 
Mrs. Edwin Merrell, The dinner 
was specially prepared by the 
bridegroom's aunt, Mrs. Carl 
Vardeman. Two large arrange-
ments of blue daisies adorned the 
head tables. Mr. Lee Anthony 
Mosty of Center Point, Texas, best 
man at the wedding, gave the toast 
to the couple. The table blessing 
was given by the Rev. George 
Ascher, pastor of St. Paul Luthern 
Church in Wilson, who officiated at 
the wedding. 

Guests at the dinner included 

Sarah, Ronald, Gordon, Marcus, & 
Jeanette of Copperas Cove; Mr. 
and Mrs. Pedro Tamez' of Azle; 
Mrs. Larry Conner and Donna 
Adams of Irving; Mr. and Mrs. 
Mell Cherry of Lorenzo, Mrs. 
Henry Gruetzner, Mr. and Mrs. 
Monore Mersiovsky and Calvin, 
Mr. and Mrs. Sylvin Mersiovsky, 
Rodney & Stephen, Miss Emma 
Jean Gruetzner & Billy Matejcek 
of Giddings. Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert 
Gruetzner and James of Houston; 
Mr. and Mrs. David Parr of 
Hamlin, Mr. and Mrs. Roy 
McEwen of Abilene, Mr. and Mrs. 
Monore Schulz and Patsy of Rt. 1, 
Floydada. Mr. and Mrs. Roy Lee 

Continued On Page Seven 

the bride's parents, Mr. and Mrs. 
Paul Gruetzner, the bride's 
grandmother, Mrs. Henry Gruetz-
ner of Giddings; the groom's 
parents, Mr. and Mrs. Edwin 
Merrell and the groom's grand-
mother, Mrs. Ruth Merrell. Other 
guests include Rev. and Mrs. 
George Ascher of Wilson, Miss 
Sandra Schoppa of Route 4, 
Tahoka; Lee Anthony Mosty of 
Center Point; Mr. and Mrs. Wayne 
Starch of Andrews; Rodney 
Schoppa of Route 1, Lubbock; 
Clinton Vardeman; Mr. and Mrs. 
Charles Luck, Chuck and Neal, 
Mrs. Scott Craig, Gary & Kary of 
Liberty; Calvin Mersiovsky, Mr. 
and Mrs. Sylvin Mersiovsky, 
Stephen and Rodney of Giddings; 
Mr. and Mrs.Eddie Akins and 
Robin; Miss Sarah Mickan of 
Copperas Cove; Miss Emma 
ruetzner and Billy Matejcek of 
Giddings; Clifford Gruetzner, Miss 
Roxie Schoppa of Acuff; James 
Gruetzner of Houston; Mike 
Crevier of San Antonio; Josef 
Lynn Olson of Hamilton; Mrs. 
Stacy Oliver of San Saba, La 
Donna Connor and Donna Adams 
of Irving. 

Confused Dog 
Milwaukee — When burglars 

broke into an automobile sales 
company, the German Shepherd 
watch dog left with them. When 
police approached the stolen car, 
Tag wouldn't let the police get 
near. 

South Plains College Will Offer Half-Time 
Mechanics Program at Night During Fall Term 
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1 - Parent 
3 - To earn 
7 - Sloth 
9 - Mental apathy 

11 - Reproaches 
insultingly 

13 - Terbium (chem.) 
14 A mandate 
16 Either 
17 Raged 
19 	Biblical brother 

of Jacob 
21 - Thing, in law 
22 - Astringent 

mineral salt 
25 - Disseminate 
27 - 	 de menthe 
28 - Aerial tram 
29 - Perform 
30 - Make amends 
34 - Baking achieve - 

mcnt 
37 	Long ago 
38 Remote 
40 Sins 
41 	Material to lead 

stability 
44 	Sun g,d 
46 Give back 
47 Greek letter 
48 Threaten 

Rehearsal Dinner . 
Continued From Page Six 

Smitherman of Abernathy; Mr. 
and Mrs. A.W. Albrechts, Mr. and 
Mrs. August Schwarz of Rt. 3, 
Vernon; Mr. and Mrs. Charlie 

7 - Auricle of the heart 
8 - Exists 

10 - Abraham's birth- 
place 

12 - Never! 
15 - Pulled 
17 - Bring legal action 
18 - Daughters of the 

American Revolu-
tion (abb.) 

19 - Attempt 
20 - Defensive equip-

ment 
23 - Musical line 
24 - Repairs 
26 - Very small 
27 - Mr. Swan 
31 - Journeyed 
32 - Bird's beak 
33 - Serene 
35 - Soak flax 
36 - Stir into action 
38 - Speedy 
39 - To erect 
42 - Circular 

segments 
43 - Theatrical 

headliner 
Indefinite 
article. 

47 - Pronoun 
48 - Parent 
50 - Music note 

Wolters of Lubbock; Mr. and Mrs. 
Luther Foerster, Delores and 
David of Rt. 4, Tahoka. 

Mr. and Mrs. Ludwig Teinert of 
Lubbock; Mr. and Mrs. C.W. 
Gfellow of Vernon, Mr. and Mrs. 

Classified Ads may be placed In this 
newspaper at the rate of $.05 per 
word—minimun charge $1.00—by 
contacting your local news editor 
or by calling 747-4419 in Lubbock 

Thank You—From the bottom of my 
heart and I wish to thank each 
person that subscribed for the paper 
while I was in the contest. I won the 
bike. 

Melissa Epperson 

ACREAGE 
FOR SALE 

TAOS—Beautiful Hondo River front-
age - Acre lots - Fishing in front 
yard - 30 minutes to skiing - once 
In a lifetime chance - Terms! 505 
299-8322, Box 633 Corrales, N.M. 
87048. 	 [823] 

Tom Fancher of Amarillo, Mrs. 
E.G. Neunaber and Michelle; Mr. 
and Mrs. Hilton Foerster; Mr. and 
Mrs. Henry Schoppa all of 
Lubbock. Mr. and Mrs. Homer 
Neils, Dwayne, Douglas, and 
Denise of Dumas; Mr. and Mrs. 
Frank Wiemers of San Antonio; 
Mr. and Mrs. Elmer Schoppa, 
Harvey of Rt. 4, Tahoka; Mrs. Joe 
Gilley and Christine, Mrs. Eugene 
Gilley all of Vernon. Mr. and Mrs. 
O.F. Kitten of Slaton, Mrs. Loyd 
Robertson of Plainview, Mrs. H.L. 
Craig, Mrs. Gene Craig & Ann, Mr. 
and Mrs. Clayton Parks, Mr. and 
Mrs. John Mann, Mr. and Mrs. 
Ford Robertson, Mr. and Mrs. Pat 
Hales, Mr. and Mrs. Harry Jones, 
Mr. and Mrs. Jack Christian, Mr. 
and Mrs. Glen Newton, Miss Linda 
Schaeffer and Mr. and Mrs. Ted 
Phares, all of Lubbock. Mrs. Adois 
Spear of Copperas Cove; Mrs. 
Sherilyn Kunkel and Craig of 
Plano; Mr. and Mrs. L. Scott Craig; 
Gary and Kary of Liberty and Miss 
Dixie Lefler of Idalou. 

For Sale—Peas, Okra, Beans and Corn 
for anyone interested. Contact Deb-
bie or Dickie Arant, 562-4921 at 
Ropesville. 	 [809] 

For Sale—Catalina air conditioner, 
4700 BTU, 1972 model, $80.00; 
TV antenna & pole, UHF-VHF. 
Phone 832-4635, 1010 13th Street, 
Shallowater. 

For Sale—Green beans, $2.00 bushel; 
sweet corn, 5c an ear. You pick. 
Terri Stanton, 3 miles south of 
Shallowater, 763-1334. 

1966 Harley 74—Just like new. Full 
dress for only $1150. Call after 6 
p.m. 795-9232. 

Ladies Needed In This Area to Sell 
toys and gifts, party plan, August 
to December. No delivery or collect-
ing. Weekly commission. Apply 
NOW. Free training. Details without 
obligation. Call 747-8956 or 795- 
2978. 	 (809) 

For Sale-1968 Oldsmobile 442. Very 
good condition. $1,100. Phone 832- 
4061, Shallowater. 	 (802) 

For Rent—Modern 4 Room House In 
Country. Call 873-2305. 	(809) 

For Rent—Small furnished garage apart-
ment on 6th Street in Wolfforth. 
Only $50.00 per month. Phone 
866-4378. 	 (816) 

City Lots In Wolfforth to rent for 
Moble Home spaces. All utilities 
available. Nice shade trees. Call 
866-4378. 	 (816) 

CROSSWORD 4, • + By A. C. Gordon 

49 - Having the most 
of good sense 

51 - Public notice 
52 - To pilot 
53 - One or the other 

(abb.) 

DOWN 
1 - Correspondence 

afterthought (abb.) 
2 - Certify 
3 - Subject to 

argument 
4 - Moral offense 
5 - Separate 

articles 
6 - Weight of a recep-

tacle containing 
goods 
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Thank You Note 

I would like to express my thanks to 
the ones that plowed for me, sent me 
flowers and cards during my stay in the 
hospital. 

God bless each of you. 

Thanks, 
Jerry Jephcott 

ALL THE LATEST NEWS 

LOCAL GOSSIP — ANNOUNCEMENTS 

SPORTS — CHURCH EVENTS 
and FEATURE STORIES! 

Buy A One Year 
Subscription 

ONLY $4.00 PER YEAR 
BRINGS ALL THIS AND MORE TO YOUR 

FRONT DOOR EVERY WEEK. 

MAIL YOUR COUPON TODAY. 

Complete and Mail to P.O. Box 225, Lubbock, Texas 79408 

Name 

Address . 

City . . 	 . .State . . .ZIP . 
Enclose Check or Money Order for $4.00 for Each Subscription 

New Subscription 	 Renewal 	 Amount . . . 
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BlotItIcHos 

PuiNCILS 	`A' 
FILLER PAPER,st.packagese-390 
PENS 	 490 
BIG CHIEF, 175 count, 

-i'ABLET 	 490 

Ropes 
Food Store 

SPECIALS GOOD 
AUGUST 13th THROUGH 18th 

BATH TISSUE 	49c 
or 

AFFILIATED 250 count 

TYPING PAPER 	69 C NAPKINS 	. . . . 49c 
SCOTT, Big Roll, 

TOWELS 
FOLGERS, 1 pound can, 

COFFEE 
TEA BAGS 

CUPS 
REYNOLDS WRAP-35 c  
PORK & BEANS 3$11 
SHURFINE No 300 can 

PUMPKIN 	2°29c 
SHURFINE, 

SOFT DRINKS 3 25` 
TOMATOES 2,45c 
HUNT's, 8 oz., 

TOMATOSAUCE 3,° 39c 
SHURFINE, No. 303 can, 

PEAS & CARROTS.23 
SiIkAD DRESSING.. 63` 

OFF, 7 oz. Insect 

DISH SOAP 
JOHNSON Al, Fresh., 7 oz., 

GLADE .. 
DIAL . • 

GOLD MEDAL, 5 pounds, 

FLOUR ... 

MISS DEB, 12 count, Feminine 

MEATS 
GLOVER'S, 12 oz., 

FRANKS 

BOLOGNA . . 
HORMEL, Little Sizzlers, 12 oz., 

SAUSAGE .. 
Baby Beef, pound. 

LIVER ... 
Boneless, pound, 

STEW MEAT 
Chbck,pouno, 

ROAST ... 
Beef. pound, 

SHORT RIBS. 

590 
I 9* 

980 

690 

990 
990 

690 

98c 
55c 
59c 

3,69c 
69c 

39c 
93c 
25c 
29c 

ORANGE JUICE 2i490 
Frozen, 

PIE SHELLS 	31° 
BROCCOLI 	3  i9 80  
TOPPING 	350 
FOOD KING, 8 oz., 

FISH STICKS 	290  

DAIRY 
COUNTRY STORE, Red Plum, Strawberry or Cherry 

JAM 	 2 i990 
OLEO 	 3i$1 
SHURFRESH, 12 oz., 

CHEESE SLICES 790 
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